GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 16 January 2020 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mr A. Jones (Chairman)

Mr I. Davison (Deputy Chairman)

Mr E. Convery 

Mrs Moughtin
Mr D. Lace
Apologise


Ms H. Hannan
Mr B. Heath

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	19/058
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the January meeting and wished the Board a happy and peaceful New Year.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	19/059
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 21 November 2019. Mr Convery proposed the approval of these minutes. Mrs Moughtin seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	19/060
	Item 19/052 Local Elections

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of Infrastructure dated 16 December 2019 setting the election date for 23 April 2020.

Item 19/052 Call for Sites Northern and Western Area Plan Consultation 
The Chairman proposed this matter should be discussed at the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting in February. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 19/052 Planning Application 19/01155/B Development of 47 Dwellings off Glenfaba Road 
The Board noted the Commissioners’ objection was sent to the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture.

Item 19/054 Non-Destructive Testing of Street Lighting Columns
The Board noted the Commissioners had ordered the testing of their columns of greater than 15 years of age.

Item 19/055 2020/21 Budget and Rates

The Board noted this item was to be discussed at agenda item 14.

Item 19/056 Consultation on Electoral Legislation

The Town Clerk reported this item was deferred at the November 2019 Board meeting. The Chairman and Town Clerk had compiled the Commissioners’ response which was submitted to the Cabinet Office prior to the January Board meeting.

Item 19/056 Notice of Climate Emergency

The Board noted this item was to be discussed at agenda item 15.

19/057 Any Other Business Operational Items

Mrs Moughtin reported the Young Farmers’ Christmas tractor event was a success and proposed the whole convoy should pass through Peel prior to Christmas 2020. This was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.

Mr Lace reported the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had considered Ms Hannan’s request to replace the front gates at Boilley Spittall. The Lead Member Committee had reconfirmed the Commissioners’ policy not to pay for this work except in exceptional circumstances and tenants would continue to be responsible for the provision and maintenance of front gates to their properties.

The Board noted no any other business items required consideration at this time.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	19/061
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Lace advised he had nothing urgent to report and all meeting minutes for December 2019 and January 2020 would be made available at the February Board meeting.

Item 4 Public Sector Rents and Allowances 2020/2021
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 7 January 2020 and the press release notify no increase in the fees and a 1.9% increase in rent for social housing tenants. Mr Lace raised concerns over the increase in rent and the lack of means testing.

Item 5 Planning Website and Information Update
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 23 December 2019 from the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture.

Item 6 Local Authority Planning Forum Meeting

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 9 January 2020 confirming the Western Forum would take place on 22 January 2020 at 7pm in the Town Hall.

Item 7 Planning Applications

The Board noted the content of the amended drawings for planning application 19/00462/B for the construction of sewerage treatment works at Glenfaba House, Glenfaba Road, Raggart, Peel. The Board unanimously agreed not oppose this application. This recoomendation was made by the Chairman and seconded by Mrs Moughtin.

Item 8 Planning Decisions
The Board noted no planning decisions were referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	EVENTS, COMMERCIAL INNOVATION AND WORKS 
	19/062
	Item 9 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chairman reported a meeting had not taken place in December 2019 and the next meeting was scheduled to take place at the end of January 2020. The minutes of this meeting would be reported to the Board at February’s meeting.

The Town Clerk reported he had received an invoice for £10,000 for additional works at St Peter’s Church to secure and reset the grave headstones around the walls of the Church. The Town Clerk reported this was not included within the £35,000 budget previously approved by the Board to repave inside the cruciform of the Church. He reported the Commissioners’ staff had not been given the opportunity to consider alternative means to secure these headstones prior to their wholesale removal and reinstatement by the contractor.  The Deputy Chairman proposed the Board should approve this £10,000 increase in budget because this work was required and was not included within the original budget.  This was subject to the Town Clerk negotiating a reduction in the invoice. This prospoal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.
The Deputy Chairman advised the Lead Member Committee for Events, Commercial Innovation and Works had removed the campsite £2.50 per person per night early booking discount this year for the TT and Festival of Motorsport periods to allow the fees during this peak period to be reviewed. The Lead Member Committee were proposing the fee should be £10 per person per night for all campers during these busy periods to make the fees consistent with other campsites. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed. 

Item 10 Application for Street Cleaning Inflationary Increase to Contract

The Board noted the content of the Communication dated 8 January 2020 from the Commissioners’ street sweeping contractor requesting a CPI increase in their rates from 1 April 2020. The Board unanimously agreed the CPI increase from 1 April 2020. This proposal was made by the Deputy Chairman and seconded by Mrs Moughtin.

Item 11 Holocaust Memorial Service 26 January 2020

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Chief Minister dated 6 January 2020 inviting the Commissioners to the Holocaust Memorial Service to be held at St George’s Church in Douglas at 2:45pm on 26 January 2020.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	19/063
	Item 12 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mr Convery reported the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had not met in January 2020 and the minutes of their December 2019 meeting would be reported to February’s Board meeting.

Item 13 Internal Audit
The Town Clerk requested the Board provide him with details of any areas they would like to see internally audited by 31 January 2020. These matters would then be considered at the February’s Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting.

Item 14 2020/21 Budget
The Board noted the content the 2020/21 Budget calculations and proposals. The Town Clerk reiterated the budget included salary increases, inflationary increases, 2020 election costs, £25,000 for new street lighting, £25,000 for new vehicles, £12,000 for walling, £30,000 for toilet repairs and an increase of £6,000 for events. The Town Clerk advised this placed the planned long term refurbishment works within the budget instead of listing them in the project wish list. The Town Clerk advised the budget included the increases in the Civic Amenity costs and refuse disposal. An increase from £186 per household to £196 would be required to meet these costs. He reported this would permit the town rate to be frozen at 257 for a further year which would provide a minor surplus of £56,500 through the projected increase in the number of properties in the Rown. The new Board after the local elections could prioritise which small projects are taken forward using this funding. The increase in the refuse rate by £10 to £196 per property and the retention of the 257 Town rate was recommended by Mr Convery. This recommendation was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.
The Chairman proposed opportunities to purchase land in the Town or to find larger projects could be financed for the Commissioners healthy reserves.  This was seconded by Mr Lace and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	19/064
	Item 15 Notice of Climate Change

The Town Clerk reported the second meeting had taken place on 19 December 2019. The Chairman advised the date for the third meeting would be deferred until the February Board meeting to ensure Ms Hannan was available to attend the meeting.

Item 16 Peel Marina Dredging Project

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 23 December 2019 from the Department of Infrastructure. The Board noted the long term disposal of silt was now planned to take place at the Turkeylands Quarries in Malew. Mr Lace raised concerns relating to the lack of a long term solution which prevents a silt building up occurring behind the flap gate and in the marina.

	
	
	

	ITEM 15 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	19/065
	Mrs Moughtin reported water and silt was running out of Corlett’s sand quarry onto the Douglas Road.

The Deputy Chairman reported problems with the timing of the traffic signals behind the House of Manannan.

Mr Convery reported the Albany Road Gardens required some tidying up works and a blocked grid on Albany Road.

The meeting ended at 7:59pm
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